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The crossing was accomplished with very few problems this season.  The entire team of nine climbers and three staff made the trip in a reasonable amount of time on a route which I believe to have been quite close to Sir Ernest Shackleton’s own. 

We set sail from Puerto Madryn and then had four days at sea in which to prepare for our crossing.  During this time, the guides engaged in strategy sessions with the ship’s captain, radio officer and the overall expedition leader.  Captain Skog and expedition Leader Tom Ritchie were very accommodating and understanding when I explained my need for the ship to remain within about six hours of steaming from our “bailout” points during the first night of our crossing.  Essentially, this meant that the ship had to remain close to the Northern end of the Island while we began our crossing and until we had committed to going all the way to Fortuna Bay.

The night before our landfall, Captain Skog asked what time I wanted to land at Peggotty Bluff.   I replied that 6 AM would work well for us.  Not only was the ship and expedition crew ready for us at exactly six the next morning, but they had given us an early (5:30) and ample breakfast.  Captain Skog demonstrated remarkable skill and experience in bringing the ship in close to Peggotty, making our landing quite simple and direct.  

From the ship’s bridge, I assessed that we would be encountering much less snow than we had in the past and that the first part of the crossing would be done on dirt and rock.  We asked that one zodiac proceed down the shore with group gear (closer to the glacier terminus) while the team with their personal gear landed at Peggotty.  Our start seemed to go quite well in that we were walking from Peggotty within ten minutes of having landed there.  We picked up group gear and sleds about a mile further along.  These we carried to the start of the snows, at which point we rigged up for glacier travel and were off by 9AM, which I was very pleased with.

We moved on three rope teams in light but persistent winds in partly cloudy conditions.  In this first day, we flirted with some fog, but never really did need to navigate by GPS.  The temperatures were pleasingly cool and we moved quite easily on a firm ice crust all day long.  Snowshoes were perfect for such conditions although it was ok for the skiers too (three of our team were on skis).  We arrived at the Trident Ridge by 3PM and although none were so tired at this point that we would have to stop, it seemed a good plan to do so anyway.  In my view, descent of the Trident pass commits a team to completing the traverse, while stopping short of descending allows a retreat to Possession Bay should it become necessary for one or all of the team.  Also, it seemed prudent to be assured of daylight for building a first camp, and my previous experiences on the Crean Glacier led me to believe that one might have to go well across it to find a campsite unexposed to Katabatic winds.

The team had moved quite well throughout the first day and it seemed that our strategy of bringing six sleds for twelve people was paying off.  By evening, all were recovering nicely from the day’s effort and I determined that if they were still feeling good in the morning, we would most likely push on with the entire team.  Before retiring, I went with Deirdre Galbraith for a brief reconnaissance of the pass that I believed Shackleton had chosen for descent.  My intention had been to use this pass, but we found it that evening to be steep, expansive and icy, and I started to favor the idea of traveling by way of the easier route we had used in the past (a pass that we believed Shackleton had rejected in 1916).


Once all were in the tents and ready to sleep, temperatures rose noticeably, it began to rain intermittently and the tents were hit by gusts of perhaps 25 mph throughout the night.  In the morning, we were awake at 5 AM and gearing up to move onward since all team members seemed to be feeling good and enthusiastic.  The weather was still threatening and damp, with clouds nearly enveloping us, and I made a final decision to go with the “known” pass down to the Crean rather than the steeper one I’d hoped for.  We were walking by 7:50 AM.  In our favor, the ice crust that we’d walked on the day before had softened and the step kicking for the descent became quite easy and secure.  We carried skis and snowshoes, but did not need crampons.  I had worried that the low snow might make this particular section of the climb treacherous, but in fact we found it in the best conditions I’ve yet found.  

Our first two hours on the Crean were free from wind, but the low snow conditions gave us minor difficulties since the crevasses were not very well bridged.  While snowshoes had been the better tool on the first day, on this second day, skis would have been a bit easier for the soft and wet snow we encountered.  Snowshoes weren’t unworkable, however, and we made steady progress through the most broken sections of the Crean.  The wind then came up extremely strong with gusts reaching perhaps as much as seventy mph, driving much painful surface ice into us.  This wind went on for hours and we had no choice but to keep pushing on through it… there was no relief to be had by stopping or attempting to dig in.  We did take rest breaks while in the wind, and these were difficult to manage.  Less experienced climbers had difficulty holding on to their equipment during these stops, but we didn’t lose anything crucial to our safety.  

We pressed onward as our strategy had always called for this second day to be the biggest and hardest push.  As we reached the breakover with the Fortuna Glacier, our winds finally began to diminish, we had been walking in bright sunlight since about midway across the Crean (although the clouds and “storm” stayed up on the passes throughout the day)  We set as our goal, a camp close to Breakwind Gap and when we reached that point I called a halt to our efforts at 6:10 PM.  It reflected well on the team that they’d kept on pushing hard on this day in which we covered approximately 9.5 miles in difficult conditions.  They seemed to have plenty of energy left for building camp.  In fact, we could conceivably have gone farther on this second day, but I didn’t see the gain and wanted to have people “fresh” for tackling whatever difficulties Breakwind would offer.  I called the Endeavor via Iridium phone that evening (as I had that morning and the night before) informing the crew of our GPS position and status.

The winds dropped away to nothing during the evening and we spent a very pleasant night on the glacier.  Incredibly, the next day dawned calm and sunny and we had an easy time of packing up and deciding to take on the challenge of Breakwind.  We had a brief and easy climb to the pass itself (without crampons, snowshoes or skis).  The walk from our camp on the glacier to Breakwind Pass took about forty minutes.  


The pass turned out to be extremely dramatic and enjoyable, the team took a good rest in wonderful conditions on the Fortuna Bay side of the notch and then we started down the easy snow slopes.  It was clear that we’d make our objectives easily on this day, and so we were able to go as slow as was necessary for all team members to feel comfortable in the tricky soft-snow conditions.  The crux came when we ran out of snow in the steep gully we were descending, but Jake and I went ahead and found a reasonable exit route to the side which gave onto easy snowslopes and finally meadows and beach.  Midway down this descent, we had watched the ship sail in as planned and we were happy to see Captain Skog bring the ship all the way into Fortuna Bay.  Our plan had called for the zodiacs to retrieve all of our heavy glacier gear and overnight equipment at the beach leaving us light for the final walk to Stromness.

On the beach, we met with many of the ship’s passengers and had a very pleasant walk across the head of Fortuna Bay.  I tried several times to cross the glacial stream, but decided in the end that it was too dangerous (the water was reaching my waist and was fast moving) and so we accepted the offered zodiac cruise to the other side of the river.  There we joined with many of the ship’s passengers in a nearly snowfree hike to Stromness.  I walked at the back of the pack for the rest of the day.  Our hike on this last day was in spectacularly nice conditions and it was very relaxing for all to be able to proceed at their leisure toward the ship which had relocated to Stromness.  We were on board by five or six in the evening, but many of the team had spent hours viewing penguins and playing on snowslopes along the way.

That evening, I gave a brief summary of our crossing to the assembled passengers who were very much in a celebratory mood.  The next days were filled with zodiac landings and touristing.  Our team members weren’t too badly beaten up…. Martin suffered from a badly sunburned face, Margaret had bruised her toenails within her ski-touring boots.  I gave away our extra supplies and our sleds to the museum personnel and the British Antarctic Survey team at Grytvikken who were appreciative.  Jake Norton and I each gave slide presentations of our experiences in the mountains during the return voyage to South America.  Eventually, on the last leg of our journey to Punta Arenas, I conducted a formal recap and asked each team member for their input and ideas on how to best do the trip we had just done.  The response was very positive, and I didn’t come away believing that any big changes needed to be made.  

The expedition team and ship’s crew that we worked with aboard the Endeavor were definitely the best and most professional that I have yet encountered.  This was a well-run and friendly trip, from Buenos Aires to Santiago.  The ship and hotels were luxurious and the food excellent.  My job was made easier by the preparation that Urs Hoffman had in place, ordering fuel and sleds ahead of time and ensuring that they made it to the ship.  The extensive client screening that he conducted in the years leading up to the project helped to ensure our success.  Finally, Geographic Expeditions made this trip as safe and enjoyable as it could possibly have been by devoting resources and funding toward staffing our trip with capable mountain guides and medical staff.  Jake Norton and Dr. Deirdre Galbraith  performed brilliantly… as expected.  In the end I think that this trip exceeded it’s billing as Outside Magazine’s “The Trip of the Year.”  It may be hard to beat in future years.
Dave Hahn

